
The Story Goal: Your Key To Creating A Solid Plot Structure 
By Glen C. Strathy* 
 
The first and most important element of any plot is the 
Story Goal or Problem. This is the organizing idea around 
which the entire plot of your novel will be based. Without 
a goal, a plot becomes just a haphazard series of events 
with no meaning or purpose – one that will leave the reader 
wondering, “What was the point of that story?” 
With a clear goal, the reader has a context that lets him 
appreciate the relevance of each event in the story. It 
allows the reader to become emotionally involved in your 
novel and to care about the outcome. In brief, it makes the 
story meaningful.  
 
So what is a Story Goal? 
Fundamentally, the story goal is “what the story is about.” 
However, we need to clarify that a little because a story 
can be about different things, depending on your viewpoint. 
For instance, if you were to ask a literature student, 
“What is Shakespeare's play, Macbeth, about?”, he might say 
it's about “Ambition,” or “Fate versus free will,” or 
“hubris” or “Good government and divine kingship.” 
That's because literature courses often teach you that a 
story is about its theme. 
 
Theme is, of course, an important element of a story. But 
it's not what we mean when we talk about the story goal. To 
understand story goal, you must imagine you are asking 
someone who has no background in literature. If such a 
person had just seen Macbeth and you asked him what the 
play is about, he would more likely say something like, 
“It's about a Scottish lord who commits murder in order to 
make himself king.”  
 
This is very close to the basic format for a story idea, 
which we discussed in How to Write a Novel Part 2: Finding 
and Choosing an Idea for Your Novel. That format, if you 
recall, was “somebody does something.” 
But there's a difference. When we talk about the story 
goal, we are talking about WHY our protagonist does what he 
or she does. Macbeth kills the king because his goal is to 
become king. (In fact, he wants to found a new dynasty so 
his descendants will be kings as well.)  
 
So, put simply, the story goal is what the protagonist 
wants to achieve, or the problem he/she wants to solve. 
 



Step #1: Choose A Story Goal 
 
If you have an idea for a novel, then before you start 
outlining your plot, make sure you know what the story goal 
is.  
 
What does your protagonist want? What problem is she trying 
to solve? Why does he do what he does? 
 
Keep in mind there are many kinds of goals. For instance, 
you can have an external goal, such as doing something, 
discovering something, resolving a situation, bringing 
about a desired future, or getting something to change 
direction. Or you can have internal goals, such as changing 
an attitude or opinion, resolving an aspect of one's 
nature, getting someone to change, becoming a different 
person, or taking on a new role.  
 
Step #2: Decide How The Story Goal Affects Or Involves 
Other Characters 
It's easy to get confused when choosing your story goal, 
because a protagonist can have any number of goals or 
problems in a story. What distinguishes the story goal from 
any other goal is that the story goal involves many 
characters besides the protagonist. In fact, almost every 
character in your novel will have a stake in whether the 
story goal is achieved.  
For example, classical tragedies were written about kings 
or great leaders because the entire country is affected by 
their actions. In Macbeth, for instance, all of Scotland 
suffers from having an immoral king on the throne. Many 
fantasy stories too are concerned with deposing a despot 
and returning a rightful and benevolent ruler on the 
throne. 
Suppose, however, you're not writing about a king or a 
leader? Does that mean you can't write a great plot? Of 
course not. There are other ways in which a single problem 
or goal can affect or involve most characters in your 
novel. Let's consider a few examples... 
 
War Stories. If you are writing a war story in which the 
protagonist is fighting for his side to achieve victory, 
then every character, regardless which side they fight on, 
has a stake in the outcome. The protagonist can be anyone 
from the king to the footsoldier, provided the success or 
failure depends on his actions.  
 



The protagonist's comrades will join him in working to 
achieve the goal, while those on the other side will be 
fighting to prevent the protagonist's side from winning. 
But generally everyone, even those who choose not to fight, 
will be affected.  
(Keep in mind that there are all kinds of wars, apart from 
those that take place in military settings. Competition 
among sports teams, corporations, neighbourhoods, or even 
siblings can give you provide plenty of settings for 
stories too.) 
 
Mystery Stories. In a classic murder mystery, the 
protagonist is the detective who is trying to discover the 
identity of a murderer. In such stories, there are many 
ways in which other characters will suffer if the murderer 
remains on the loose. For instance... 
* the wrong person could be convicted for the crime 
* the detective or his superiors would lose respect 
* the murderer would be free to kill again, thus putting 
other characters at risk 
* the victim's friends and relatives will suffer 
emotionally if there is no resolution to the crime 
* if justice is not served, people's faith in the the 
social order will be weakened 
 
In some stories, however, it's not that all the characters 
have a stake in whether the protagonist achieves his goal, 
but that all the characters are pursuing essentially the 
same goal for themselves. For instance ... 
 
Treasure/Quest Stories. Many stories have been written 
about the effort to find or control valuable or powerful 
objects, or to make sure these object don't fall into the 
wrong hands – again because the world would suffer if they 
did. Often these stories have many characters competing for 
the prize. Examples include The Maltese Falcon, where all 
the characters are trying to obtain a priceless treasure, 
and The Lord of the Rings, in which most characters are 
either trying to prevent anyone from putting a magic ring 
on his finger or else coveting the ring for themselves.  
Love stories. In Pride and Prejudice, the goal is to obtain 
a good marriage. But it's not just the protagonist, 
Elizabeth Bennett, who has that goal. Her parents want her 
to make a good match as well. But most of the characters 
don't particularly care whether Elizabeth finds a good 
husband. Instead, they are concerned with finding spouses 
of their own.  



Elizabeth's sisters, Jane and Lydia, for instance, try to 
find husbands. So does her best friend. Most of the men are 
seeking wives too, including Elizabeth's cousin (Mr. 
Collins), Mr. Wickham (for nefarious reasons) Mr. D'Arcy, 
and Mr. Bingley. 
 
The same is true for many of Shakespeare's comedies such as 
Much Ado About Nothing or Love's Labours Lost. In these 
plays, the goal is for someone to find his/her true love. 
However, it's not just the protagonist who finds a perfect 
match. Many of the other characters are either seeking love 
for themselves or else trying to prevent true love from 
being allowed to flourish. 
 
To take a few examples from films... 
In Casablanca, all the characters – including even those 
who appear just for a brief moment -- are either fighting 
to leave Casablanca (an act that equates with obtaining 
freedom) or, in the case of the Nazis, trying to stop 
others from having that freedom. Victor Laslo, the 
protagonist, leaves Casablanca in the end, but it is made 
clear that freedom for him will lead to freedom for 
everyone. (Besides, other characters, including Ilsa Lundt, 
Richard Blaine, and Captain Renault also escape.) 
 
In Miracle on 34th Street, the goal is to restore faith. 
The protagonist, an old man who calls himself Kris Kringle, 
must convince a little girl that he is Santa Claus. Along 
the way, he must also convince the entire city of New York 
to believe in him. However, other characters struggle with 
faith and belief as well. Kris's lawyer endeavours to 
convince the girl's mother to believe in him enough to 
marry him. The executives at Macey's department store 
struggle to have faith in a new policy that involves 
putting their customers' needs ahead of immediate profit. A 
young janitor struggles to believe he has something to 
offer others by playing Santa Claus. 
 
In Notting Hill, all the inhabitants of a particular 
neighbourhood in London are failures in one way or another, 
yet very tolerant of each others' shortcomings. The story 
goal is to break out of that comfortable world and visit 
Hollywood where people are successful, but judgmental. The 
protagonist meets the goal by dating a millionaire actress 
who gradually introduces him to her world. In the end, he 
is her guest at the Oscars. However, his friends also enter 
the world of movies, at least in their imagination. When 
they drive the protagonist across London so he can profess 



his love to the actress, they have fun behaving like 
characters in a James Bond/caper film. 
Once you have chosen your story goal – your protagonist's 
main objective – take some time to consider how that goal 
will be important to other characters in your novel. Are 
the people in your protagonist's world all struggling with 
the same kind of issue, for which they must either find or 
fail to find their own solution? Or are their hopes pinned 
on the success or failure of the protagonist? 
Now let's look at how to Use your Story Goal Create a Brief 
Plot Outline in less than an hour!  
*Based on Dramatica theory created by Melanie Anne Phillips 
and Chris Huntley. 
- See more at: http://www.how-to-write-a-book-
now.com/story-goal.html#sthash.T9e23cvU.dpuf 
  



How To Create A Plot Outline  
In 8 Easy Steps 
By Glen C. Strathy* 
How would you like to create a plot outline for your novel 
in less than an hour  that is emotionally compelling and 
dramatically sound? It's easier than you think.  
The secret is to incorporate the 8 Basic Plot Elements. 
Starting with your story idea, you only need to make eight 
choices to ensure the plot of your future novel hangs 
together in a meaningful way. 
Sound intriguing? Then let's get started.  
 
I'll describe each of the eight elements in turn. If you 
already have an idea for a novel you're working on, open 
your file or get a pad of paper or your writer's notebook. 
As you read through the rest of this page, jot down ideas 
for how each element might work in your story. At the end, 
I'll show you how to use your choices to create a brief, 
well-rounded plot outline for your novel. If you don't have 
an idea for a novel yet, just grab one from your 
imagination. It doesn't have to be good. It's just an 
exercise after all. 
On the other hand, if you already have a draft for a novel, 
that you're looking to revise, then ask yourself, as we go 
through these elements, whether you have included them in 
your story. Create a plot outline for your novel in the way 
suggested below. You may find you can strengthen your novel 
plot considerably by incorporating any plot element you 
neglected before.  
 
1. Story Goal  
The first element to include in your plot outline is the 
Story Goal, which we covered in detail in the previous 
article, The Key to a Solid Plot: Choosing a Story Goal. To 
summarize, the plot of any story is a sequence of events 
that revolve around an attempt to solve a problem or attain 
a goal.  
The Story Goal is, generally speaking, what your 
protagonist wants to achieve or the problem he/she wants to 
resolve. It is also the goal/problem that involves or 
affects most, if not all the other characters in the story. 
It is “what the story is all about.” 
For instance, let's say we want to write a story about a 
38-year-old female executive who has always put off having 
a family for the sake of her career and now finds herself 
lonely and regretting her choices. In this case, we might 
choose to make the Story Goal for her to find true love 
before it's too late.  



There are many ways we could involve other characters in 
this goal. For instance, we could give our protagonist ... 
... a mother who wants her to be happier.  
... friends and colleagues at her company who are also 
unmarried and lonely (so that her success might inspire 
them).  
... a jealous ex-boyfriend who tries to sabotage her love 
life.  
... an elderly, lonely spinster of an aunt who doesn't want 
the protagonist to make the same mistake she did.  
... a happy young family who give her an example of what 
she has missed. 
... a friend who married and divorced, and is now down on 
marriage. (Forcing the protagonist to work out whether her 
friend's experience really applies to her – or whether it 
was just a case of choosing the wrong partner, or bad 
luck.)  
We could even make the company where the protagonist works 
in danger of failing because it doesn't appreciate the 
importance of family. It could be losing good employees to 
other companies that do. 
In other words, after we have chosen a Story Goal, we will 
build a world around our protagonist that includes many 
perspectives on the problem and makes the goal important to 
everyone in that world. That's why choosing the Story Goal 
is the most important first step in building a plot 
outline. 
If you haven't chosen a goal for your novel yet, do so now. 
Make a list of potential goals that fits the idea you are 
working on. Then choose choose one goal to base your plot 
outline on.  
 
2. Consequence 
Once you have decided on a Story Goal, your next step is to 
ask yourself, “What disaster will happen if the goal is not 
achieved? What is my protagonist afraid will happen if 
he/she doesn't achieve the goal or solve the problem?” 
The answer to these questions is the Consequence of the 
story. The Consequence is the negative situation or event 
that will result if the Goal is not achieved. Avoiding the 
Consequence justifies the effort required in pursuing the 
Story Goal, both to the characters in your novel and the 
reader, and that makes it an important part of your plot 
outline.  
The combination of goal and consequence creates the main 
dramatic tension in your plot. It's a carrot and stick 
approach that makes the plot meaningful.  



In some stories, the protagonist may begin by deciding to 
resolve a problem or pursue a goal. Later, that goal 
becomes more meaningful when he discovers that a terrible 
consequence will occur if he fails. Other times, the 
protagonist may start off threatened by a terrible event, 
which thus motivates him/her to find way to avoid it. 
As Melanie Anne Phillips points out, in some stories the 
consequence seems to be in effect when the story opens. 
Perhaps the evil despot is already on the throne and the 
Story Goal is to depose him. In that case, the consequence, 
if the protagonist fails, is that things will stay the way 
they are. 
In our novel plot about the female executive, we've already 
come up with one possible Consequence – that she could end 
up like her spinster aunt. We could make the Consequence 
worse (perhaps the aunt dies of starvation because she is 
feeble and has no immediate family looking after her). Or 
we could create a different Consequence. Her employer may 
go bankrupt unless it becomes more family-friendly.  
Write a list of possible Consequences you could have in 
your plot outline. Then choose one to be the counterpoint 
to your chosen Story Goal.  
 
3. Requirements 
The third element of your plot outline, Requirements, 
describes what must be accomplished in order to achieve the 
goal. You can think of this as a checklist of one or more 
events. As the Requirements are met in the course of the 
novel, the reader will feel the characters are getting 
closer to the attainment of the goal.  
Requirements create a state of excited anticipation in the 
reader's mind, as he looks forward to the protagonist's 
success.  
What could the Requirements be in our executive story? 
Well, if the goal is for our protagonist to find true love, 
perhaps she will need to join a singles club or dating 
service so she can meet single men. Perhaps she will need 
to take a holiday or leave of absence from her job.  
Ask yourself what event(s) might need to happen for the 
goal in your novel to be achieved. List as many 
possibilities as you can think of. To keep things simple 
for the moment, just choose one requirement for now to 
include in your plot outline.  
 
4. Forewarnings 
Forewarnings are the counterpart to requirements. While 
requirements show that the story is progressing towards the 
achievement of the goal, forewarnings are events that show 



the consequence is getting closer. Forewarnings make the 
reader anxious that the consequence will occur before the 
protagonist can succeed. 
In the plot outline for our story, events that could 
constitute Forewarnings might be... 
the company loses one of its key employees to another firm 
that was more family-friendly. 
the protagonist has a series of bad dates that make it seem 
like she will never find the right guy. 
the protagonist meets a woman at a singles club who tells 
her that at their age all the good men are already married. 
one of the protagonist's friends goes through a messy 
divorce, showing that marriage may not be the source of 
happiness it's purported to be. 
While the Story Goal and Consequences create dramatic 
tension, Requirements and Forewarnings take the reader 
through an emotional roller coaster that oscillates between 
hope and fear. There will be places in the plot where it 
seems the protagonist is making progress, and others where 
it seems that everything is going wrong. Structure these 
well, and you will keep your reader turning pages non-stop.  
For example, here's how our plot outline might look so far 
... 
"A female executive in her late 30s has been married to her 
job. But she has a wake-up call when her elderly, spinster 
aunt dies alone and neglected (consequence). The executive 
decides that she needs to have a family before she suffers 
the same fate (goal). In order to do this, she hires a 
dating service and arranges to go on several dates 
(requirements). But each date ends in disaster 
(forewarnings)."  
As you can see, using just these four elements, a story 
plot is starting to emerge that will take the reader on a 
series of emotional twists and turns. And we're only 
halfway through our 8 plot elements! (Of course, we started 
with the four most important ones.)  
Notice too that these elements come in pairs that balance 
each other. This is an important secret for creating 
tension and momentum in your plot. 
Before moving on to the remaining elements, list some 
possible events that could serve as Forewarnings in your 
story. For now, just choose one. See if you can create a 
brief plot outline like the example above using just the 
first four elements.  
 
5. Costs 
Generally speaking, good plots are about problems that mean 
a lot to the characters. If a problem is trivial, then 



neither the protagonist nor the reader has a reason to get 
worked up about it. You want your readers to get worked up 
about your novel. So you must give your protagonist a goal 
that matters. 
One sign that a problem or goal matters to the protagonist 
is that he/she is willing to make sacrifices or suffer pain 
in order to achieve it. Such sacrifices are called Costs. 
Classic examples of Costs include the hard-boiled detective 
who gets beaten up at some point in his investigation, or 
the heroic tales in which the hero must suffer pain or 
injury or give up a cherished possession to reach his goal. 
However, Costs can come in many other ways. Protagonists 
can be asked to give up their pride, self-respect, money, 
security, an attitude, an idealized memory, the life of a 
friend, or anything else they hold dear. If you make the 
costs steep and illustrate how hard the sacrifice is for 
the protagonist, the reader will feel that the protagonist 
deserves to achieve the goal.  
In the case of our female executive, perhaps she must give 
up a promotion she has worked hard for because it would 
require her to travel so much that she would have no chance 
of settling down and raising a family. 
Make a list of possible Costs your protagonist might be 
forced to endure in order to achieve the Story Goal. Again, 
just choose one idea to include in your plot outline for 
now.  
 
6. Dividends 
The element that balances Costs in your plot outline is 
Dividends. Dividends are rewards that characters receive 
along the journey towards the Story Goal. Unlike 
Requirements, Dividends are not necessary for the goal to 
be achieved. They may be unrelated to the goal entirely. 
But they are something that would never have occurred if 
the characters hadn't made the effort to achieve the goal. 
In the case of our executive, perhaps her efforts to meet 
men give her an idea for creating a business of her own – a 
kind of executive dating service, for instance, that will 
lead her to a happier career. Or perhaps the quest for love 
and family forces her to become more compassionate towards 
her co-workers when their family responsibilities interfere 
with work.  
List possible ways to reward your characters and choose one 
that feels appropriate for your plot outline. Then move on 
to our final pair of elements.  
7. Prerequisites 
Prerequisites are events that must happen in order for the 
Requirements to happen. They are an added layer of 



challenges to your plot outline. Like Requirements, as 
Prerequisites are met, the reader feels progress is being 
made towards the goal. For instance, in order to free the 
Princess, the hero must recovery the key from its hiding 
place, but first (Prerequisite) he must defeat the dragon 
guarding it. In order to win the maiden's hand, the gallant 
suitor must show he would not risk losing her for anything. 
But before he has a chance to do that, he must show he is 
willing to risk everything to win her (Shakespeare's The 
Merchant of Venice). 
If the Requirement for our novel about the executive is 
that she must go out on several dates, perhaps the 
Prerequisite is that she must sign up at a dating service, 
buy a new wardrobe, or get a make-over.  
Take a look at your chosen Requirement and make a list of 
possible Prerequisites that must be accomplished before the 
requirement can be met. Choose one.  
 
8. Preconditions 
The last element to balance your plot outline, 
Preconditions, is a junior version of Forewarnings. 
Preconditions are small impediments in the plot. They are 
stipulations laid down by certain characters that make it 
more difficult for the Story Goal to be achieved. 
A classic example is Pride and Prejudice in which 
Elizabeth's quest for happiness is made more difficult by 
the terms of her grandfather's will, which state that the 
family property can only be inherited by males. This means 
that, upon her father's death, Elizabeth and her sisters 
will be penniless unless they find good husbands first. 
However there are many other ways characters can impose 
conditions that impede the attainment of the Story Goal. 
They can make their help conditional on favours, insist on 
arduous rules, or negotiate tough terms. 
For instance, perhaps the company where our female 
executive works has a rule that executives must attend 
meetings very early in the day - say 6AM on Saturdays. This 
rule makes it very hard for her to go on Friday night dates 
and be alert in the meetings. Or perhaps the singles club 
she joins has some seemingly unfair rules that cause her 
problems. 
You know what to do by now. List possible Preconditions 
your characters might encounter, and choose one you like.  
Organizing Your Plot Outline 
Once you have chosen your eight elements, the next step is 
to arrange them into a brief plot summary. It doesn't 
matter what order you put them in, so long as all eight are 



included. In fact, most of the elements can be repeated or 
included in more than one way. 
For example, here's how we might put together all eight 
elements for our executive story together into a one-
paragraph plot outline... 
“A female executive in her late 30s has been married to her 
job. But she has a wake-up call when her elderly, spinster 
aunt dies alone and neglected (consequence). The executive 
decides that she needs to have a family before she suffers 
the same fate (goal). So she buys a new wardrobe and signs 
on with a dating service (prerequisites). Her boss offers 
her a promotion that would involve a lot of travel, but she 
turns it down, so that she will have time to meet some men 
(cost). She goes on several dates (requirements). But each 
one ends in disaster (forewarnings). On top of that, 
because the agency arranges all her dates for Friday 
nights, she ends up arriving tired and late for the 
company's mandatory 6AM Saturday morning meetings 
(preconditions). Along the way, however, she starts to 
realize how the company's policies are very unfair to 
people with families or social lives outside work, and she 
begins to develop compassion for some of her co-workers 
that leads to improved relationships in the office 
(dividend).”  
One Thing More... 
You've probably noticed there's still one thing missing 
from our plot outline: how the story ends. We haven't 
forgotten. Go to the next lesson to see how to use Plot 
Development to round out your Plot Outline.  
 
*Based on Dramatica theory created by Melanie Anne Phillips 
and Chris Huntley.  

 
- See more at: http://www.how-to-write-a-book-now.com/plot-
outline.html#sthash.FcQ87ZRX.dpuf 
  



Plot Development: Climax, Resolution, and Your Main 
Character  
by Glen C. Strathy* 
 
Plot development is something you should think about after 
you have written a brief plot outline (Part 3). In this 
article, we're going to consider how to make sure the plot 
of your novel incorporates a satisfying climax and 
resolution.  
Many writers, especially pantsers, don't like to think 
about how their plot develops until they've written most of 
the first draft, preferring to let the ending evolve 
organically out of what comes before. Others may plan an 
ending ahead of time, but they prefer to rely on instinct, 
feeling, and a lot of trial and error rather than any kind 
of theory.  
I believe, however, that you can save yourself a lot of 
time and effort in the long run by making a few decisions 
about how your plot develops and the nature of your story 
early on. That includes having some idea what the ending 
will be. A good sense of where you are going increases your 
chance of getting there successfully.  
Of course, your ending must make emotional and logical 
sense. It should be surprising, yet so connected to the 
novel as a whole that, in hindsight, it seems inevitable to 
the reader. Fortunately, certain plot development tools, 
called story dynamics, can help you create a great ending. 
It's simply a matter of answering a few questions, such as 
...  
Will Your Novel End Happily, Unhappily, Or Somewhere In 
Between? 
You may find this hard to believe, but – without at all 
becoming formulaic – story endings generally fall into four 
different categories. Just two simple yes/no choices 
determine which category your novel will fall into.  
To make the first choice, you need to know your Story Goal 
or Problem, which is the foundation of your novel's plot. 
(By now you should have chosen a Story Goal. If you 
haven't, review Part 2: Choosing a Story Goal .)  
With your Story Goal in mind, ask yourself what the outcome 
of your characters' pursuit of that goal will be. Will 
they, in particular your protagonist, achieve the Goal? 
Will they solve the Problem? 
If the answer is no, then in classical terms, your novel 
will be a tragedy. 
If the answer is yes, your plot will be what classical 
writers called a comedy, regardless whether or not it is 



humorous. (“Comedy,” before the advent of movies, simply 
meant a drama that ended happily.) 
You may already have a feeling about whether the story you 
are working on should end happily or unhappily. If you are 
uncertain, try asking yourself the following plot 
development questions.  
Do I want to write a story in which the characters 
experience the right way to solve a problem or accomplish 
something (Story Goal), or one in which the characters 
experience the wrong way to try to solve a problem?  
Do I want my reader to understand or learn from my 
characters' failures, or from their successes?  
Of course, not every story fits into the neat categories of 
Comedy and Tragedy. Many stories have bittersweet endings 
that lie somewhere in between. Just as justice depends not 
on the letter of the law alone but also on the spirit of 
the law, the impact of a story depends not just on what 
happens but also how we feel about what happens. So, the 
second choice you must make in regards to plot development 
is whether your outcome should be seen as good or bad.  
In some stories, characters may fail to achieve the Story 
Goal, only to find that their failure is a good thing. For 
instance, the Alfred Hitchcock film, Rebecca, tells the 
story of a woman who marries a rich widower. She tries fill 
the shoes of the first wife, but fails utterly. Yet, that 
failure turns out to be a good thing. She finds out, in the 
end, that her husband hated his first wife and loved his 
new wife because she was so different. Melanie Anne 
Phillips calls this type of plot a Personal Triumph, but 
the classical term invented by Aristotle is “Tragi-comedy.” 
In other stories, characters may achieve the Story Goal, 
only to discover that the goal was not worth achieving. For 
instance, King Midas might achieve his Goal of turning 
everything in his house into solid gold, but if that 
includes his beloved daughter, we would judge his success 
as bad. There is no classical term that truly suits this 
type of story, so we'll call it a Comi-tragedy. (Melanie 
Anne Phillips calls it a Personal Tragedy, which also 
works.) 
Based on these two choices – outcome and judgment, the four 
possible endings of any novel plot are as follows. 
 
1. Comedy (happy ending): the protagonist achieves the goal 
or solves the problem, and his success turns out to be a 
good thing. 
 
2. Tragedy: the protagonist fails to achieve the goal, and 
his failure is a bad thing. 



3. Tragi-comedy (Personal Triumph): the protagonist fails 
to achieve the goal, but his failure turns out to be a good 
thing. 
 
4. Comi-tragedy (Personal Tragedy): the protagonist 
achieves his goal, but his success turns out to be a bad 
thing. 
You may want to play with all four options in your 
imagination for some time before deciding what type of 
ending feels right for your novel.  
 
Plot Development and the Climax 
You may think I am putting the cart before the horse by 
talking about the story ending before the climax. However, 
it's really a matter of preference. If you know you want a 
particular type of ending, then you will need to create a 
climax that will set the reader up for it. On the other 
hand, if you already have a vision of what happens at the 
climax, that will determine the ending. 
Traditional theories of plot development define the climax 
as the moment of greatest emotional tension in a story, and 
the point at which the protagonist's fortunes turn. 
However, Dramatica theory gives us a more precise and 
practical definition. 
Here's what really happens at the climax of a plot. The 
main character, in pursuit of the Story Goal, arrives at a 
tough situation. He or she then makes a decision or does 
something that determines decisively whether or not the 
Story Goal will be achieved. More precisely, he decides 
whether or not to change himself or his behaviour. 
You see, your main character – that is, the character 
through whose eyes the audience sees the story – will have 
a particular way of trying to solve problems that is key to 
the plot development. With some characters, it is a type of 
behaviour. With others, it is a personality trait that 
either helps or hinders them.  
Your main character's key trait/method may be the right way 
to achieve the Story Goal, or it might be the wrong way. 
The main character certainly doesn't know ahead of time. In 
the course of the novel, the main character will be 
presented with an alternative way to solve the problem, and 
he doesn't know for sure if that way will be any better. 
However, when the chips are down, when you put your main 
character in the toughest possible situation, he must 
choose to either stick with his way, the tried and true, or 
switch to the alternative. If he switches, he may give up 
his habitual behaviour, or adopt a new behaviour. He may 



have to give up a personality trait or take on a new one. 
Each choice carries the risk of failure. 
So now we can define plot development more precisely in 
terms of our four types of endings. 
1. At the climax of a Comedy, the main character achieves 
success by either ... 
- sticking with a good trait/behaviour 
- giving up a bad one 
- taking on a good one 
(E.g. Harry Potter succeeds in defeating Voldemort because 
he sticks with his habit of putting others' lives ahead of 
his own.)  
2. At the climax of a Tragedy the main character fails 
because he either... 
- sticks with a bad trait/behaviour 
- gives up a good one 
- takes on a bad one 
(E.g. Macbeth fails to truly embody the role of king and 
establish a dynasty because he becomes a habitual murderer 
and betrayer, making his subjects want to depose him.) 
3. At the climax of a Tragi-comedy, the main character 
fails to achieve his goal, yet it turns out to be a good 
thing because he either... 
- sticks with a good trait/behaviour 
- gives up a bad one 
- takes on a good one 
(E.g. In the science fiction movie, Bladerunner, the main 
character fails in his mission to “terminate” all the 
artificial people on earth, because he develops compassion 
for them – which is a good thing.) 
4. At the climax of a Comi-tragedy, the main character 
achieves success, yet it turns out to be a bad thing 
because he either... 
- sticks with a bad trait/behaviour 
- gives up a good one 
- takes on a bad one 
(E.g. In Romeo and Juliet, the goal of ending the feud 
between the Capulets and the Montagues is achieved, but 
Romeo's unwillingness to give up his love for Juliet ends 
in both their deaths.) 
That's a lot of theory to take in a once, but here's how to 
apply it simply. Take a look at the plot summary you wrote 
and ask yourself the following plot development questions. 
What kind of story do I want to tell?  
Will characters succeed in achieving the Story Goal? 
Will my main character be someone who changes or sticks to 
his guns?  
If my main character changes, how will he/she change?  



Will the outcome be good or bad for my main character? 
Now take some time to write down various ideas for a climax 
and an ending to your novel. 
Keep in mind that, while the climax is the moment when the 
decisive event occurs, plot development is a process that 
occurs throughout your novel. The reader must see how main 
character is/behaves at the start of the novel, and see how 
his nature is challenged by the Story Goal. After the 
climax, you must show the reader the outcome, and how it is 
good or bad for the main character. 
After you have decided on these plot development issues, 
revise your plot summary to reflect your story dynamics.  
Then move from Plot Development to Part 5: Creating 
Archetypal Characters.  
- See more at: http://www.how-to-write-a-book-now.com/plot-
development.html#sthash.dm5h9JYA.dpuf 
  



Creating Archetypal Characters To Fill The Dramatic 
Functions in Your Novel 
by Glen C. Strathy* 
The process of creating archetypal characters who perform 
specific dramatic functions in your novel is the least 
understood aspect of characterization. Fortunately, it is 
also an area where Dramatica Theory offers the most 
profound help.  
It is important that each of your major characters plays 
fulfills an important dramatic function -- a function that 
is common and vital to most stories. One reason writers 
sometimes feel reluctant to use character archetypes is 
that they are afraid of seeming unoriginal. This fear is 
groundless, for reasons we will cover momentarily. In fact, 
making sure all the dramatic functions are included in your 
novel can enrich it greatly. 
Many writers don't understand the importance of dramatic 
functions, or the usefulness of archetypal characters. One 
reason is that every novelist has a slightly different 
schedule for creating characters. Some writers start the 
novel writing process by inventing a group of characters 
whom they find interesting. Then they imagine putting those 
characters into situations or confronting them with 
problems that will force them to act and interact. Out of 
this action and interaction a plot will eventually emerge. 
The characters will, in a sense, “choose their roles 
themselves.” (Of course, quite often these roles end up 
being those typically performed by archetypal characters.) 
Nonetheless, this method can produce characters that are 
wonderfully original. 
Of course, the downside is that you can grow very attached 
to your characters before your plot has gelled. 
Consequently, you may be reluctant to cut characters that 
need to be cut when you discover they serve no essential 
function in your plot – or fail to include characters that 
fulfill necessary dramatic roles. 
Other writers start with a topic or issue they want to 
explore. They may choose a premise – a thematic message or 
moral they want their novel to deliver. Then they create 
characters who can illustrate different points of view, 
experiences, or attitudes related to the topic.  
If you use either of these methods, you may not choose a 
main character or Story Goal until fairly late in the 
development process. As a result, you may not have a clear 
sense of how your characters function in the story for some 
time. In fact, many writers ( pantsers especially) don't 
take the time to understand how their characters function 
until after they've written their first draft, if at all. 



This approach can lead to manuscripts that require much 
revision. 
We think you can save yourself a lot of time by working out 
character functions early on. The approach we took when 
creating plot summaries was to start with an Idea for a 
novel plot that revolves around one character in particular 
– who will be the main character – and the particular Story 
Problem he or she is faced with.  
If you are following this method, you will find that the 
process of developing a simple Plot Outline will 
automatically suggest other characters who are needed to 
make the story work. In other words, from the very outset 
you will be creating characters who fulfill important 
dramatic functions.  
Here's how this approach works ...  
Archetypal Characters and the  
Dramatic Functions They Perform  
Let's take a very well-worn but effective story idea 
mentioned in an earlier article:  
“An orphaned boy is raised in the care of a powerless 
uncle, but watched over by an aged but powerful 
wizard/warrior. When the boy reaches a certain age, the old 
wizard tells the boy about his true heritage and helps him 
develop his powers until he is able to avenge his father’s 
death.”  
(To repeat, this is the basic story idea behind Star Wars, 
Harry Potter, Eragon, King Arthur, and many other popular 
stories.) 
In this brief summary, there are a number of archetypal 
characters mentioned or implied already: 
An orphaned boy. 
A powerless uncle. 
An old but powerful wizard/warrior. 
A villain who killed the boy's father. 
We also know that the Story Goal is revenge.  
We mentioned in earlier articles that the entire plot of a 
novel hangs on the Story Goal. Here's another profound 
secret: the Story Goal is also the central organizing 
element for character functions. 
For instance, if the goal is revenge, it stands to reason 
that there must be a character to pursue that revenge – the 
orphan boy, in this case. To create dramatic tension, there 
must also be a character who wishes to prevent the boy from 
getting revenge. Naturally, the villain fulfills this role. 
So these two characters are in dramatic opposition. One 
pursues the goal, one tries to prevent the goal from being 
attained. The conflict between them creates drama in the 
story.  



Of course, every writer knows that good stories generally 
involve a struggle between a protagonist and an antagonist, 
a hero and a villain. They are the two archetypal 
characters readers expect to see and recognize immediately. 
What is less widely appreciated is that, for a story to be 
fully developed, other dramatic oppositions must also be 
present which are often expressed through other archetypal 
characters. For example, the aged wizard and the powerless 
uncle also have important functions. The wizard's role is 
to help the orphan boy prepare himself to get revenge, 
while the uncle's role is to hinder him. Because these 
characters function in opposition, they create another 
important type of dramatic tension. 
(For example, in Star Wars, Obi Wan Kenobi helps Luke 
Skywalker develop his powers and invites him to go on the 
quest to rescue the Princess. On the other hand, Luke's 
Uncle Owen pooh-poohs Obi Wan and tries to convince Luke to 
stay at home. Similarly, in Harry Potter, the wizard, 
Dumbledore, helps Harry prepare to get revenge on 
Voldemort, while Harry's Uncle Vernon tries to suppress 
Harry's abilities and often tries to keep him isolated from 
the magical world.) 
And there are other opposing character functions that are 
part of a well-rounded story. Altogether, Dramatica Theory 
identifies 16 basic character functions, divided into 8 
basic opposing pairs. (Actually, Dramatica uses the term 
“motivations,” but I find the term “functions” makes more 
sense in some cases.) In other words, to make your novel 
feel complete, it should include a character who... 
PURSUEs the goal and ...  
one who AVOIDs the goal. 
one who HELPs someone's efforts and ...  
one who HINDERs someone's efforts. 
one who tries to get someone to CONSIDER a course of action 
and ... 
one who tries to get someone to RECONSIDER a course of 
action. 
one who seeks a course or explanation that is LOGICally 
satisfying and ... 
one who seeks a course or explanation that FEELs 
emotionally fulfilling. 
one who exhibits self-CONTROL (focuses on one task or area 
to the exclusion of everything else) and... 
one who appears UNCONTROLled (tries to juggle or reacts to 
many things at once). 
one who makes an appeal to CONSCIENCE and ... 
one who makes an appeal to TEMPTATION. 
one who SUPPORTs (speaks in favour of) any effort and ... 



one who OPPOSEs (speaks out against) any effort. 
one who expresses FAITH (confidence something is true, 
despite lack of proof) and ... 
one who expresses DISBELIEF (confidence something is false, 
despite lack of proof). 
The plot of your novel will be more fully developed if you 
have characters to perform each of these 16 functions. For 
instance, if you have someone whose role is to HELP the 
protagonist, see if there is a way to include another 
character who can HINDER. If you have a character who tries 
to get your hero to look at a problem LOGICally, perhaps 
you can have another character who will make an opposite 
appeal to emotion (FEELING). In other words, use your 
imagination to come up with ways of including as many of 
the 16 functions as possible. 
This is not to say that you must have 16 characters in your 
novel. Heaven forbid you should be that formulaic! Any 
character in a novel can fulfil one or several of these 
functions, and you are free to assign these functions to 
different characters any way you like. You can have as few 
as two characters, each of which takes on half the 
functions. Or you can have as many as 200 characters. 
(Though not every one of 200 characters may perform a 
dramatic function in the main plot, minor characters may 
play important dramatic functions in subplots.) There are, 
however, two guidelines: 
Each function should only be fulfilled by one character at 
a time. Two characters serving the same function 
simultaneously is redundant. For instance, only one 
character in a scene should make an appeal to LOGIC or 
express FAITH.  
No character should fulfil both functions of an opposing 
pair. The orphan boy, for example, cannot both pursue 
revenge and seek to prevent it at the same time. 
(I know what you're thinking. What if your protagonist is 
conflicted within himself? Couldn't he both PURSUE and 
AVOID at the same time? The simple answer is no. However, 
what writers often do in such situations is create two 
characters, both of which exist within someone's mind, who 
can take on opposing functions. For example, many TV shows 
have scenes in which a tiny imaginary angel (CONSCIENCE) 
and devil (TEMPTATION) sit on opposite shoulders of the 
protagonist, each trying to convince him to take a 
different course of action. Or you can create one character 
that represents someone's LOGICal side and another that 
represents their FEELing side and have them battle it out 
in the person's imagination.  



There are also many stories, such as George Bernard Shaw's 
play, Man and Superman, in which multiple characters, each 
of which represents a different facet of one person's mind, 
appear in a dream or some representation of the person's 
subconscious where they can express their respective 
functions.)  
Grouping Functions into Archetypal Characters 
So, archetypal characters are simply classical (or 
stereotypical) ways writers group dramatic functions and 
assign them to characters. Dramatica Theory identifies 8 
Archetypal Characters that represent traditional clusters 
of functions. As I mentioned, the two opposing archetypal 
characters everyone is familiar with are the ... 
Protagonist (pursue, consider) vs. Antagonist (avoid, 
reconsider) 
A protagonist considers the importance of fulfilling the 
Story Goal and pursues it, while the Antagonist tries to 
get him to reconsider and does everything to avoid the goal 
being achieved. 
The powerless uncle and the elderly wizard are examples of 
two other archetypal characters ... 
Guardian (help, conscience) vs. Contagonist (hinder, 
temptation) 
The typical Guardian is like the protagonist's wise 
teacher, mentor, or parent who helps him and guides him 
into doing what is right. The Contagonist (a term invented 
by Chris Huntley) delays the protagonist and tempts him to 
give up his pursuit of the goal. (This archetypal character 
is sometimes known as a Trickster or Temptress.)  
If you are a fan of fantasy and science fiction, you are 
probably quite familiar with the next two archetypal 
characters... 
Reason (logic, control) vs. Emotion (feeling, uncontrolled) 
For instance, in the various Star Trek television series, 
the Captain typically has two advisors. One is a Reason 
character (e.g. Spock, T'Pol, Data, Odo, Seven of Nine) who 
takes a logical approach and appears in control of his 
emotions. The other is an Emotion character (Dr. McCoy, 
Riker, Ensign Ro, B'Elanna Torres, Major Kira, Trip) who 
appeals to the Captain's feelings and tries to get the 
Captain to pay attention to more than just the main goal of 
the mission. 
Another example is the characters Ron and Hermione from the 
Harry Potter novels. Ron generally fulfills the functions 
of the Emotion archetype, while Hermione takes the Reason 
functions. (Although, there are issues on which they trade 
places.) 



If you're not a fantasy fan, you may recall that in several 
of Jane Austen's novels, married couples take on the 
archetypal characters of Reason and Emotion. For instance, 
in Pride and Prejudice, Elizabeth's father is always 
rational and controlled while her mother is prone to 
emotional and irrational outbursts. 
The final two archetypal characters are the ... 
Sidekick (support, faith) vs. Skeptic (oppose, disbelief) 
Sidekicks express unflinching the emotional support and 
faith of a best friend or pet (in some stories, the hero's 
dog is actually his sidekick). They approve of the hero's 
every plan, and are always certain it will succeed. 
Skeptics, on the other hand, are perpetually pessimistic 
and opposed to every plan. Marvin, the chronically 
depressed robot from The Hitchhiker's Guide to the Galaxy, 
is a good example of a skeptic. 
You can use these archetypes in your own novels, 
particularly if you are writing genre fiction or any work 
which is more plot-oriented. They are a convenient 
shortcut, which will not appear stereotyped as long as you 
dress them up in new clothes. 
For example, you might expect a parent to play the Guardian 
role, but there's no reason why you can't assign that role 
to a child instead. You might expect to see a female 
Contagonist luring the hero away from his mission with 
promises of a sexual encounter, or a male Contagonist 
tempting the hero astray with a monetary bribe, but there 
are plenty of other temptations your Contagonist can waylay 
other characters with. Besides, oddly enough, readers don't 
seem to get tired of the classic ways, as long as they are 
written honestly and freshly. 
Remember too that you can create non-archetypal characters 
by swapping some of the functions around. Why not, for 
instance have one character who Hinders and uses Logic 
while another one displays emotional Control while Tempting 
others off the path? As long as you follow the two 
guidelines above, you are free to assign functions as you 
see fit. Dividing up dramatic functions in unusual ways is 
a good tactic in a more character-driven novel, where 
archetypal characters might seem too predictable.  
Putting Archetypal Characters to Good Use 
Let's take another example. In an earlier article, we 
developed part of a plot summary for a novel that went like 
this ... 
“A female executive in her late 30s has been married to her 
job. But she has a wake-up call when her elderly, spinster 
aunt dies alone and neglected. The executive decides that 
she needs to have a family before she suffers the same 



fate. So she buys a new wardrobe and signs on with a dating 
service. Her boss offers her a promotion that would involve 
a lot of travel, but she turns it down, so that she will 
have time to meet some men. She goes on several dates. But 
each one ends in disaster. On top of that, because the 
agency arranges all her dates for Friday nights, she ends 
up arriving tired and late for the company's mandatory 
early Saturday morning meetings. Along the way, however, 
she starts to realize how the company's policies are very 
unfair to people with families or social lives outside 
work, and she begins to develop compassion for some of her 
co-workers that leads to improved relationships in the 
office.”  
Assuming we are content to use archetypal characters, let's 
consider which of the characters mentioned in the synopsis 
might fill the various roles: 
The female executive: obviously, she will be our 
Protagonist. 
The spinster aunt: possibly the Guardian – she could help 
by leaving the executive something helpful in her will, 
along with a letter urging her to have a family and a life 
outside work. 
The boss: Since he tempts the executive away from her goal 
of finding a husband, he is a prime candidate for the 
Contagonist. 
Now we can flesh out the story further by adding in the 
other archetypal characters... 
Antagonist: this could be the company itself, whose 
policies seem aimed at preventing the goal from being 
attained. We could create a company President who can 
embody a philosophy that is antagonistic to family life. 
Reason and Emotion: Perhaps we could make two of the men 
our executive dates fill these functions. One could make a 
marriage proposal based totally on logic, but be someone 
she has no real affection for. The other man could appeal 
strictly to her emotions, but offend her rational side. 
Hence, neither one would fully appeal to her. 
Skeptic: this could be our executive's best friend at work, 
who pooh-poohs her plan to look for a husband. 
Sidekick: I rather like the idea that the man she 
eventually marries is someone who has been in her life all 
along but whom she has overlooked. So we could create a 
supportive, faithful male friend who has secretly been in 
love with her for years. 
This example is simple, but it illustrates our point. 
Whether you choose to use archetypal characters, or assign 
dramatic functions in ways all your own, by incorporating 
all the dramatic functions, you will create oppositions and 



tensions in your novel that will heighten the drama, and 
hence the reader's emotional involvement. 
That said ... dramatic functions are only one aspect of 
characterization. The next article will show you how to 
make archetypal characters believable, memorable, and 
original.  
 
*Based on Dramatica theory created by Melanie Anne Phillips 
and Chris Huntley. 
- See more at: http://www.how-to-write-a-book-
now.com/archetypal-characters.html#sthash.XOdWKeaG.dpuf 
  



How to Create Characters That Are Believable and Memorable 
by Glen C. Strathy  
 
If you create characters from the outset who will fulfill 
the dramatic functions of your plot (see Archetypal 
Characters ), you will have saved yourself a considerable 
amount of rewriting later on. Assuming you read the 
previous article and have now created characters (or at 
least ideas for characters) who will take on these 
functions, your next step is to turn them into people your 
readers will fall in love with.  
Generally speaking, when you create characters, you have 
four main criteria to meet. You want to:  
1. Create characters who fulfill the required dramatic 
functions.  
2. Create characters who are memorable.  
3. Create characters who are believable.  
4. Create characters who are three-dimensional.  
Of course, not every character has to meet all these 
criteria. You will develop your major characters more fully 
than minor ones. However, it is useful to consider all four 
aspects when you create characters. Having briefly 
discussed the first criterion already, let's look at the 
second one now...  
 
How to Create Memorable CharactersIt may seem obvious, but 
when you create characters it is important to make each 
character distinct and different. In fact, you must do this 
to keep your novel interesting. Besides, in a novel that 
has a lot of characters, readers can have a hard time 
keeping track of who's who unless there are clear 
distinctions. (In fact, sometimes writers have the same 
problem when working on a novel.) So whenever you introduce 
a new character, you must provide a clear impression of 
that character's uniqueness. That way, the reader will know 
this is a new character, and will recognize him when he 
appears in later scenes.  
Do your job well, and you will create characters so 
memorable that they stay in the readers' minds for the rest 
of their lives. That's not an unrealistic goal. Who could 
ever forget, for example, Sherlock Holmes, Ebenezer 
Scrooge, or Winnie-the-Pooh, after reading the books about 
them?  
An important technique for creating memorable characters is 
to give them “tags.” Tags are things which identify a 
character and set him or her apart from other characters. 
Generally, these are sensory impressions. For example, if 
you have read the Harry Potter novels (as quite a few 



have), you may have noticed that they contain a lot of 
characters. To help readers keep the characters straight, 
the author, J. K. Rowling, goes to a lot of trouble to 
create characters with very distinct physical tags. Here 
are a few examples...  
Harry Potter: green eyes, lightening-shaped scar, glasses, 
perpetually messy hair  
Hermione Granger: buck teeth, bushy hair  
Ron Weasley: red hair, freckles, long nose, gangly  
Rubeus Hagrid: huge, shaggy hair and beard, beetle-black 
eyes  
Albus Dumbledore: long silver hair and beard, half-moon 
glasses, long fingers  
Minerva McGonagall: square spectacles, green clothes, hair 
in bun, severe look  
Severus Snape: long greasy black hair, hooked nose, sallow 
skin  
Draco Malfoy: pale, blonde, pointed face  
Vernon Dursley: beefy, no neck, big mustache  
Nearly Headless Nick: ghost (therefore pale and 
translucent), head nearly but not quite severed from 
shoulders  
I could go on.  
Tags can include physical traits, clothing preferences, 
hairstyles, habitual mannerisms, facial expressions, speech 
habits, noises the character makes, or even scents - 
anything, in fact, that a person interacting with the 
character would notice about him. The combination of a 
character's tags should set him or her apart from all other 
characters in the novel. The only exception would be if you 
want to create characters whose identities become confused 
for a specific reason (e.g. you're writing a mystery and 
you want two suspects to be mistaken for each other).  
When you first introduce a character, you include some of 
his or her tags in a description of his appearance or 
actions. Your description can be very brief. All you need 
to do is help your readers create an image of that 
character in their minds. Throughout the novel, mention a 
character's tags whenever the character reappears and you 
feel the reader needs to be reminded who he or she is.  
You don't need too many tags per character – one or two can 
be enough for minor characters. Major characters will need 
more because they appear more frequently and for longer 
stretches. (The more time readers spend with a character, 
the more details they expect to learn about him or her.) So 
you may not introduce some tags until later in the novel.  



As the story progresses, the characters will become more 
fixed in the reader's mind, and you may find you don't need 
to insert the tags as often.  
Of course, the most common character tag is not a sense 
impression at all, yet it is the one tag you are most 
likely to use every time a character appears. It is the 
character's name.  
How to Create Character Names 
 
Here are a few tips on how to create character names ...  
 
1. Try to create character names that sound different from 
each other. Have them start with different letters of the 
alphabet, and avoid giving characters the same name. (Of 
course, there are exceptions, such as when you want a 
father and son to have the same name if it tells the reader 
something about the father's personality, or customs in 
that community. But then you may need to use other tags 
distinguish them from each other.)  
 
2. Keep character names consistent. Don't don't let your 
narrator call the same character “Bob,” “Robert,” “Bobby,” 
“Rob,” and “Robby” at different times, because your reader 
could think you're referring to five different people. Even 
if his mother calls him “Robert” and his girlfriend calls 
him “Bob,” your narrator must use the same name 
consistently.  
 
3. You may want to create character names that convey 
something about each character, such as his or her ethnic 
background. The internet is a great tool to help you do 
this. For instance, you can search for surnames that are 
Irish or German or any other nationality fits your 
character. When looking for first names, many “baby names” 
websites will list given names by national or ethnic 
origin.  
 
4. You can follow in the footsteps of Charles Dickens and 
other writers and create character names that convey 
something about your characters' personalities. Again, 
“baby names” websites will tell you what various first 
names mean, so you can choose ones that fit your 
characters. Dickens used to create character names that 
were quite ironic, for example: Mr. Bumble, Master Bates, 
M'Choakumchild (an unpleasant teacher), Mr. Sowerberry, Mr. 
Skimpole (who is miserly), and Mr. Headstone (who attempts 
murder). Other times, he used onomatopoeia, to create 
character names whose sound conveyed an impression of the 



person. For example a name like “Scrooge” certainly sounds 
appropriate for the “squeezing, wrenching, grasping, 
scraping, clutching, covetous old sinner” that he is.  
 
5. Alternatively, you may prefer to choose names randomly, 
perhaps by flipping through a telephone book. If you google 
“random names” you will find there are many sites that 
offer random name generators – including some that generate 
original names for fantasy characters. It's probably not 
good to take names directly from these sites but they are a 
great source of ideas. You can easily alter the results to 
create character names that suit your novel (for instance, 
you should probably change fantasy names a little so that 
all your characters who belong to the same culture have 
names that sound like they come from that culture).  
At this point, you may wish to create character names and a 
short description for the characters you have in mind for 
your novel – including a few distinctive physical/sensory 
tags. Create character files on your computer - one per 
character - or use a separate page in a notebook for each 
character (leaving plenty of room to add notes later).  
One more tip...  
To help your imagination when you create characters, try 
hunting for photographs of people who look like the 
characters you want for your novel. You can find these in 
magazines or even in the catalogs of modeling agency 
websites. (Just remember that people in real life are not 
quite as airbrushed and skinny as those in advertisements.) 
You can then paste these photos into your character files.  
How to Create Believable Characters 
Often the most memorable characters are those with highly 
unusual tags. However, in your effort to create characters 
that are memorable, you may find yourself creating 
characters that seem a little far-fetched. For instance, 
suppose you are writing a novel that takes place in 19th 
century London, and you have chosen to create a character 
who is a female cab driver with three hands who reads 
Plato, wears a grass skirt, and clucks like a chicken every 
few minutes. Obviously, your next challenge is how to make 
that character seem believable.  
Of course, you will have to decide how realistic a novel 
you are writing. There's nothing wrong with writing fantasy 
novels, for which you create characters who are very 
strange and outlandish. And even if you are going for 
realism, there's no need to create characters who seem 
ordinary. Human beings are a pretty diverse species. There 
has ever been such a thing as a “normal” or “average” 
person. In every city, in every era, you find people of 



extremely diverse cultures, philosophies, personalities, 
and physical shapes – and with personal histories and 
backgrounds unique to them.  
As for our three-handed cab driver, you may need to give 
the reader some explanation of why she is who she is and 
how she ended up in her present career – but with a little 
imagination, you should be able to invent a background for 
her that makes sense, even in an otherwise realistic 
setting.  
The key to creating believable characters is not to make 
them ordinary, but to make them consistent. Readers want to 
believe in your story. They like to imagine it could be 
true, even if it seems unusual. And one sign of a true 
story is that it doesn't contradict itself. So, even if you 
create characters who are unlike any human being who ever 
existed, the reader will accept them, if they behave in a 
manner consistent with the traits you have given them and 
the background you have invented.  
In other words, the reader will accept whatever reality you 
devise, so long as you play fair and don't change it 
arbitrarily. Your cab driver cannot, without explanation, 
suddenly be illiterate, or have two hands, or lose her job 
for wearing the grass skirt she has worn every day for five 
years (as if no one would have noticed it before).  
To take a better example, let's suppose you create a 
character who is a feeble, old man who uses a walker. If, 
at the climax of your novel, this man gets into a fight 
with a gang of hoodlums and beats them to a pulp, the 
reader will feel you have broken the rules – you have 
contradicted what you previously stated about the 
character, and lessened the reality of the story.  
But what if you really want the old man to surprise every 
one with his fighting skills?  
The way to handle it is to make sure your story has a 
consistent reality, even if you don't reveal it right away. 
For instance, you can drop little hints early in the novel 
that the old man, despite appearances, has exceptional 
physical abilities. Perhaps he catches a baseball just 
before it hits a window, or leaps into a tree to rescue a 
cat (when no one is looking). These events may seem strange 
at the time, but the reader will suspend his disbelief in 
the hope that all will be explained in the end. After your 
old man takes on the hoodlums, you can reveal that he was 
once a champion martial artist who has chosen to hide his 
talents from the world. With that explanation, the reader 
will see that you were being consistent all along.  
Some characters are just part of the setting. 



Ironically, sometimes you create characters whose only 
function in a novel is be part of the setting. Whether you 
are writing a contemporary, historical, or fantasy novel, 
you will likely need background characters to make the 
world of the story seem real.  
For instance, if your main character goes to a restaurant, 
you may have a waiter or maitre d' make a brief appearance. 
If your main character goes to a store, a salesclerk may 
pop up. These minor characters may turn out to be 
unimportant in terms of your plot, but you create 
characters like them because it makes sense for them to be 
there. Their presence helps reinforce the reality of the 
world your novel takes place in.  
If you are setting your novel in the 19th century, in a 
small fishing town in Newfoundland, the reader will be very 
surprised not to see at least one male character who fishes 
for a living. In fact, there will probably be more than 
one. It would also make sense for you to create characters 
such as the fishermen's wives, children, and other 
relatives living in the same town. A little research will 
reveal other characters who the reader expect to find in 
such a town at that time – tradesman, merchants, 
professionals, a priest, etc. You might learn something 
about the ethnic background of Newfoundlanders at the time. 
Your town could have been settled primarily by Irish, 
French, or American immigrants – or a combination. You can 
discover what clothes people wore in that setting, what 
their religious beliefs tended to be, what medical services 
were like (to know how likely is was for people to have 
amputations, eyeglasses, TB or polio.).  
On the other hand, if you want your novel to take place on 
the planet Xenofrix in the Andromeda galaxy, then you need 
to think about creating characters that might logically 
appear in that environment. You will have to design a 
world, a culture, a community, and possibly a species of 
intelligent life for your characters to belong to that 
makes sense.  
Of course, there may be times when you simply mention that 
your main character “took a cab to the airport.” Maybe you 
want your plot to move quickly at that point in the novel, 
and nothing meaningful is going to happen in the cab 
anyway. On the other hand, if something important is going 
to happen during that cab ride – if your main character 
will have a revelation or make an important decision, etc. 
-- you will probably want to describe the cab ride in more 
detail. In that case, creating a cab driver character may 
help to enrich your description of the scene.  



Such very minor characters, sometimes called 
supernumeraries, walk-ons, spear-carriers, or red shirts 
(if you're a Star Trek fan), may not have a dramatic 
function. They may not be memorable characters, and they 
certainly won't be three-dimensional. But they do need to 
be believable. That is, you should create characters whose 
appearance, speech, and mannerisms are consistent with that 
setting. If not, they will call too much attention to 
themselves and make the setting less believable. For 
instance, if our three-handed cab driver is a mere walk-on, 
who serves no purpose in the story, her presence would make 
no sense to the reader and undermine the believability of 
the novel.  
It is worthwhile giving tags even to your background 
characters, because specific details always makes them seem 
more real than a generalized description.  
Even better, try to create characters in the background who 
are consistent with your Story Goal. For instance, if you 
look at the film, Casablanca, in which the Story Goal is to 
escape the city of Casablanca and get to the free world, 
you will see that most of the minor characters are people 
who are either trying to escape or helping others escape.  
In the film, Star Wars, you'll notice that the background 
characters on the “good” side are extremely diverse – 
including numerous alien species, robots, and everything in 
between. The bad guys, on the other hand, are just as 
extremely homogeneous. The storm troopers are identical 
clones, and the Imperial fleet officers are all Caucasian 
men with similar accents and uniforms. In other words, the 
good guys accept and embrace differences, while the bad 
guys reject them. The background characters help illustrate 
that defeating the Empire will give people the freedom to 
be individuals.  
In the novel, Bridget Jones, Bridget is a single woman 
wishing she could find true love. So it is fitting that her 
world is peopled by characters who are similarly wrestling 
with the challenges of either staying a singleton or taking 
a chance on romance.  
Whatever your Story Goal is, your story will be more 
unified if you create characters, even minor ones, who are 
involved in that goal.  
At this point, I recommend you take a little time to create 
characters who would make sense in your chosen setting, and 
a brief description of each. Again, use a separate page or 
file for each. Some of these you may never use. Others may 
become supernumeraries. Still others may evolve into more 
important characters as your novel writing progresses.  
How to Create Characters Who Are 3-Dimensional 



So far, we have looked at how to create characters that 
have a purpose in the plot, that are distinct, and that are 
consistent. But to create characters with the depth that 
will make them seem real to your reader, we must proceed to 
a deeper level.  
In addition to motivations or functions, Dramatica theory 
provides three other aspects to a character's personality 
worth considering. When you create characters, especially 
major characters, it is worth taking the time to develop 
these other aspects. In your character files, try writing a 
paragraph that addresses each of the following...  
1. Purposes. What things does your character want in life? 
These can be long-term goals or present needs, and varying 
degrees of importance.  
2. Methods. When faced with a problem, how does your 
character try to solve it? How does he act? What does he 
do?  
3. Evaluations. How does your character judge things, 
people, situations, herself? How does she decide whether 
she is making progress towards her goals, or whether things 
are getting worse?  
As you create answers to these questions for a particular 
character, it is helpful to also ask yourself why the 
character is the way he/she is. Why does she want what she 
wants? Why does he approach a problem that way? What makes 
him/her see the world with that particular bias? What 
events occurred in your characters lives to make them the 
way they are? You don't need to create a complete history 
for a character (although a little background may prove 
useful at some point in your writing), but having some 
explanations can inform your writing and make the 
characters more real to you – and consequently to the 
readers.  
The final step is to create characters who will fulfill the 
two most important roles in your novel. (It may surprise 
you to learn that these are not necessarily your hero and 
villain.)  
- See more at: http://www.how-to-write-a-book-
now.com/create-characters.html#sthash.kgoMBrjf.dpuf 
  



Choosing Your Main Character and His/Her Essential 
Counterpart  
by Glen C. Strathy* 
The main character is one of the two most important 
characters in your novel, and the only one most writing 
students ever learn about. Yet the emotional thread of your 
novel hangs on both these characters and their 
relationship, so you need to choose them wisely.  
First, you must recognize that the term “main character” is 
often used in a rather imprecise way. To most people, it 
simply means the central figure in a story. However, the 
central figure of a story is often an amalgamation of 
several different roles. Realizing this gives you a 
tremendous range of options for your novel. 
For example, in the novel, Huckleberry Finn, Huck is the 
central figure. He is the one telling the story. The story 
revolves around his quest to escape his tyrannical father 
and find freedom. Also, the reader sees the story entirely 
from Huck's perspective. We see and hear only what Huck 
tells us he sees and hears. Huck tells us his thoughts. But 
we don't know what other characters think, see, or hear. 
While Huck is certainly the central figure, we can break 
down his role into three parts. He is ... 
1. The Narrator: the entity telling the story. 
2. The Protagonist: the character pursuing the Story Goal.  
3. The Principle Point of View (POV) Character: the 
character through whose eyes the reader sees the story. 
Of these three, the Principle POV Character is what 
Dramatica theory calls “the main character.” 
You may certainly choose to have a character such as Huck 
Finn play all three roles of these roles in your novel. It 
is a well-established and effective option. On the other 
hand, you can assign these roles any way you choose.  
Choosing a Narrator Who is Not The Main Character 
For instance, you may choose to have an omniscient narrator 
who is who is not a character in the story but who knows 
everything happening in the story world, including all the 
characters' thoughts. In other words, the narrator will 
essentially be you, the writer. 
In the Harry Potter series (which I use as an example 
because so many people have read it), Harry is most 
definitely the main character. The reader almost always 
sees only what Harry sees. Only Harry's feelings and 
thoughts are described. Yet, Harry is not telling the 
story. The story is written in 3rd person. told by a 
narrative voice that has no real identity (other than 
Rowling herself). The advantage of 3rd person is that the 
reader can be shown things Harry is not aware of.  



For instance, the first chapter of Harry Potter and the 
Philosopher's Stone, begins in Uncle Vernon's point of 
view. We follow his thoughts and observations. Then 
Dumbledore and McGonagall have a private conversation while 
waiting for Hagrid to fetch the infant Harry. Harry did not 
witness all these events, and was too young anyway to 
remember it. 
You could also have narrator who is not omniscient but who 
is a minor character in the story world. Such a narrator 
would describe events from his personal knowledge. Keeping 
within the popular children's category for the moment, an 
example would be Lemony Snicket, the narrator of the A 
Series of Unfortunate Events novels.  
When using a character narrator rather than an omniscient 
narrator, you must follow certain guidelines to make your 
story believable. First, your character narrator can only 
describe events he/she can believably be expected to know 
about. (The fact that Harry Potter could not have witnessed 
the conversation between Dumbledore and McGonagall may be 
one reason why J. K. Rowling chose to not make Harry the 
narrator.) Your character narrator must be someone who was 
either present at all the events in the novel, or who has 
interviewed witnesses or otherwise researched the events. 
He or she must be someone who knows knows the main 
character well enough to convey her point of view to the 
reader, or at least make an educated guess. 
Of course, you may choose to use a character narrator 
specifically because of his/her limitations. A character 
narrator can jump to the wrong conclusions, misinterpret 
events, or even mislead the reader. A good example of the 
latter is Agatha Christie's mystery novel, The Murder of 
Roger Ackroyd, in which the narrator manages to hide the 
fact that he is the murderer until after he is caught. 
(Sorry if that spoils the book for you.) 
Before you actually start writing your novel, ask yourself 
who the best person to tell the story is. It may be that 
your main character is best able to tell his/her own story, 
in first person. On the other hand, if you don't want to be 
chained to a single perspective, you may find it easier to 
use an omniscient narrator. For instance, if you are 
writing a romance novel, you will probably want to tell 
part of the story from the male romantic lead's perspective 
as well as the female's.  
On the other hand (always think I should have at least 
three hands), you can choose some other character to be the 
narrator, but that will involve some special 
considerations.  
Beyond Point of View 



While some character narrators stay in the background, 
others are more prominent. And in some novels, the 
character narrator is also the main character – even if 
he/she is not the protagonist. 
How can this be? Well, once it was common in history books 
to tell the story of a famous battle from the viewpoint of 
the general, admiral, or king – the person in charge of 
pursuing a victory. Today, however, it is more common to 
tell it from the point of view of a footsoldier. Similarly, 
many novels are told not through the eyes of the 
protagonist pursuing the story goal, but through those of 
another character who plays a different type of role.  
Recall our list of Archetypal Characters. You can tell your 
story from the perspective of any of them. Imagine, for 
instance, telling the story from the point of view of the 
Guardian who is trying to help the protagonist, or the 
Skeptic who think the protagonist's plan is a waste of 
time. The character telling the story can have a big 
influence on how the reader experiences it. 
Okay, you say, but even if the protagonist is not the main 
character, isn't a character narrator automatically the 
main character? After all, every narrator tells the story 
from his/her own perspective, which means the reader sees 
the story through the character narrator's eyes. And isn't 
that the definition of a main character?  
Not entirely.  
You see there is something else that sets a main character 
apart from all others. This trait is one of the key 
insights of Dramatica theory. 
As I described in the article on Plot Development, in an 
emotionally engaging story, the main character is the 
character who is forced to decide at the climax of the 
story whether or not to change. Throughout the novel, he or 
she wrestles with a problem. In that wrestling, he will try 
to solve that problem using his habitual approach to 
dealing with problems. However, but in the course of the 
story he is forced to consider that his habitual approach 
might not work this time. He will also be presented with a 
different approach which might be better. At the climax, he 
decides whether to stick with his habitual way or switch to 
the other way, and that decision could turn out to be good 
or bad.**  
If a character narrator undergoes this crucial arc that 
emotionally engages the reader, then he/she is the main 
character. If not, the role belongs to another character. 
The narrator's job will be to describe that other 
character's point of view to the reader. 



To summarize: your main character may or may not be the 
protagonist. He may or may not be the narrator. But he will 
be the principle point of view character and the one who 
makes a critical decision whether or not to change. 
It may seem strange to separate the roles of protagonist 
and main character. We are generally taught that they are 
one and the same, and in many stories they are. However, 
there are plenty of examples where they are not. 
For instance, let's consider Peter Schaeffer's play, Equus. 
In Equus, the most memorable character is a teenaged boy, 
Alan Strang, who develops an abnormal passion for horses. 
Most of the story centres around this character, and he is 
certainly the protagonist, pursuing the goal of 
transcendent spiritual/sexual ecstasy, in his own twisted 
way.  
However, the story of Equus is narrated by the boy's 
psychiatrist, Martin Dysart. Dysart addresses the audience 
directly, telling the story of how his experience treating 
Alan Strang made him rethink the meaning of his own life – 
which is devoid of strong passion. Dysart relates 
conversations Strang is not privy to, and the audience 
never sees anything except through Dysart's eyes. In other 
words, Dysart is the main character and his crucial 
decision at the climax is whether to cure Alan of his 
abnormality, even if it means the boy will never again feel 
passion about anything, or to transit to a new way of being 
in which passion can play a role. In the end, Dysart is 
unable to make the transition. He chooses to cure Alan, and 
is left mourning his lack of courage.  
The Other Important Character 
I mentioned there was one other important character. As 
Dramatica theory has evolved over the years, the name of 
this character type has changed. First it was called the 
Obstacle Character, and later the Impact Character. More 
recently, Melanie Anne Phillips has taken to calling it the 
Influence Character.  
Whatever name you choose, this character is extremely 
important to the emotional appeal of a story.  
The impact character is a character who demonstrates or 
argues for an alternative approach to solving problems – 
one that is diametrically opposed to the main character's 
habitual approach. Consequently, the impact character makes 
the main character doubt himself. 
The impact character is important, because if the main 
character knows only one approach to solving a problem – 
his own – then he would have no reason to consider 
changing. It is the impact character who puts him into a 



situation where he cannot know the right action or decision 
to make until after the fact. 
For instance, in Equus, Alan Strang is both the protagonist 
and the impact character, making Dysart question his 
approach to life. 
To take another example, in Jane Austen's novel, Sense and 
Sensibility, the main character, Elinor, is a young woman 
who has fallen in love with a man named Edward Ferrars. A 
discrete woman, she chooses to keep her love a secret until 
Edward actually proposes. 
The impact character is Jane's sister Marianne who, when 
she falls in love with a man named Willoughby, practically 
shouts her love from the rooftops.  
For some time, it appears that Marianne's approach will be 
more successful. Willoughby seems to love her back and the 
couple seemed destined to marry. Meanwhile, Elinor 
discovers that Ferrars has been engaged to someone else for 
many years - a girl he doesn't know well, but feels obliged 
to marry out of friendship for her father. By keeping quiet 
about her love for Ferrars, Elinor seems certain to lose 
him. 
Elinor has a tough choice to make – whether to do what she 
has always felt was right, or to follow Marianne's example. 
Elinor decides to stick with her discretion, and it turns 
out to be the right choice. Willoughby's family force him 
to dump Marianne and marry someone else, causing Marianne 
to suffer great humiliation, while Ferrars is eventually 
let out of his engagement and proposes to Elinor. 
We should note that in simple, plot driven stories, the 
impact character is often the antagonist. However, that 
set-up is a bit predictable and in no way necessary. Just 
like the main character, the impact character can be any 
character in the novel. For instance, in romance stories 
(and most Hollywood movies), the impact character is 
usually the protagonist's love interest who shows the 
protagonist a different approach to pursuing the Story 
Goal.  
 
Once you have chosen your main character, consider which 
character might serve as the impact character, and how 
he/she could illustrate an opposite approach to solving the 
main character's problem. 
*Based on Dramatica theory created by Melanie Anne Phillips 
and Chris Huntley.  

 
**For more on the main character, see Plot Development. 
- See more at: http://www.how-to-write-a-book-now.com/main-
character.html#sthash.ZM3lEumS.dpuf 



  



 


